MVCC Professional Association

General Membership Meeting/Luncheon

January 21, 2005

APPROVED April 27, 2005
1. President’s report

President Searles welcomed members, retirees, honored recent retirees, and guests. She introduced Jim Henck, our NYSUT Labor Relations Specialist, and Fred Monaco, NYSUT regional director. She announced that Deborah Nelson, Director of NYSUT’s Legislative Department for Higher Ed, had reported to Fred that NYSUT will be making funding for community colleges a high priority in the coming months. Pres. Searles also thanked the following for making today’s luncheon possible: Treasurer Mike Donaruma, 2nd VP/ Chair of Member Services Luther Riedel and his committee, Steve Getchell, and Sodexo Marriott.

A transcript of President Searles’ summary of the year’s events follows:

This will be a busy year for the Professional Association.   Most years have been busy, actually, but this year will be particularly so because our contract will expire at the end of August and the coming months will involve negotiations.  Also, it’ll be an election year for our County Board of Legislators, which means we’ll be at work on our endorsements process beginning this summer.

In addition, of course, we’ll be doing all the things we usually do.  Which, thanks to the efforts of many people in this room, and some who couldn’t be here today, is quite a bit.  

Let’s look at the past year.

· Work related to our collective bargaining agreement has been ongoing.  

· Right now, discussions are underway about the distribution of the additional funding—the $150,000—that was approved by the County for our salaries this year.  

· Preparation for our new contract negotiations has begun.  The membership has been surveyed, research is underway, and the team is at work preparing our “package” for exchange with the Administration in the next month or two.

· Grievances have been processed: some settled, some ongoing.

· Communication with the membership has continued and continued to improve.

· A calendar was created, both paper and online.

· A photo directory connected a group of smiling PA faces with their names for easy reference.

· Parties have been hosted:  end of semester, new members, this luncheon.

· Minutes of meetings go out regularly.

· PAnorama has been as beautiful and informative as ever, with prizes to prove it.  It’s even on the website in color now.

· All of our website is continually updated, making it easy to see what’s new.

· More members have volunteered to send out congratulations and condolences throughout the year.

· Benefits have been coming our way.

· The trustees have secured and administered a variety of benefits:  vision, life insurance, disability income protection

· A Question and Answer booklet was put together for easy reference.  It’s on the table before you.

· We’ve become HIPAA compliant, learned about COBRA coverage.

· And since we’re now “experienced,” we were asked to take part in a video NYSUT was creating, which you’ll see in a few minutes.

· Our budgets (Association, Benefits Fund, and LAP) are balanced, dues handled carefully, committee work supported, bills paid.

· LAP, our Local Action Project, is in its third year.

· The team “graduated” from LAP camp last summer; the PA bookmarks that you see at your place were created by the team for “camp” and for you.

· We’ve been asked several times to share our experiences with others around the state.

· This year, our application was approved for $5,402 in funding from NYSUT.

· PA representatives have continued learning and networking.

· NYSUT CC Conference in Cooperstown

· NYSUT Regional Conference at Alex Bay

· Annual RA in New York City

· Participation in 4 statewide NYSUT committees:  Higher Ed Council, Health Care Professionals, Civil and Human Rights, and Educational Technology

· The PA has been politically active.

· Communication with state and local legislators is ongoing.  We’re represented at fundraisers and events throughout the year, we lobby, we present testimony at budget time.  We have a representative at every Oneida County Board of Legislators meeting.

· Legisletter went out to local political leaders.  Our Political Outreach Committee led the College’s participation in “Fax Your Legislator” Day to try to override the Governor’s vetoes.

· The PA is a member of the Central New York Labor Council and participates in the joint endorsements process.

· Your community outreach goes on throughout the year—to our on-campus community and to the community around us.

· On-campus, we reached out to students and their families:  honoring graduates at commencement, providing pens at orientation.

· We were sponsors of the Ted Moore Run, the MVCC “After Hours” event, and the MVCC United Way campaign.

· Together, our members make donations to the food bank, the Salvation Army, Thea Bowman House, the Heart Association, the MS Society, and the MVCC Foundation, among others.

· Our contribution to NYSUT’s “Strides Against Breast Cancer” effort helped it exceed its goal and raise more than $10,000.

· In solidarity, we joined with the Labor Council and local K-12 teachers in support of union causes.

President Searles thanked the officers: Past President Bill Perrotti, 1st VP/Member Services Chair Luther Riedel, 2nd VP/Internal Communications Chair Alison Doughtie, Treasurer Mike Donaruma, Secretary Marie Czarnecki, Database Manager/Chair Education and Training Norma Chrisman, and the other Committee Chairs – Benefits Fund, Paul Halko; Grievance, Dawson McDermott; Negotiations, Sam Drogo; Political Outreach, Mike Sewall; Community Outreach, Steve Getchell; Research and Records, Colleen Kehoe-Robinson; AP Team, Gene Militello. Also included in thanks were the PA reps and committee members. 

2. Approval of minutes from 4/29/04 General Membership Meeting

Motion to approve:

1st Bill Perrotti

2nd Norma Chrisman

Carried unanimously.

3. By-laws amendment

2nd VP/Chair of the Internal Communications Committee Alison Doughtie introduced the amendment, which was previously distributed to the membership by e-mail:

The current language appears below with the proposed amendment added and underlined.
 

Article VI AD HOC COMMITTEES 

 

The Executive Board or the President may form ad hoc committees.  Each committee shall be given a clear charge and term of appointment.  Ad hoc committee chairs may be elected by the members of the committee or appointed by the Executive Board.  Upon the recommendation of the President and with the approval of the Executive Board, the chair of any ad hoc committee so formed may serve as a voting member of the Executive Board.
 

Rationale:  Committees such as the "team" that's taken the leadership of our three-year Local Action Project (LAP) grant were not envisioned when the by-laws were written, and the long-term organizational role of such a committee may not be understood immediately.  In the meantime, the committee may be central to many Association initiatives--as the LAP team has been--and should have a voice in the voting that takes place on the Executive Board.  The addition of such language would give the E-board flexibility to provide for such a need.
 

Motion to approve:
1st Bill Perrotti

2nd Dawson McDermott



Carried unanimously.

4. Benefits fund

The NYSUT video featuring the MVCC PA Benefits Fund which had been edited in the interest of brevity by PA Benefits Fund Trustee Ron Miller to show only portions including PA members. The PA Benefits Fund information booklet was distributed at the luncheon. It includes information in a Q&A format on the benefits provided by the PA Fund:

· The Davis Vision Plan

· Disability insurance

· Life insurance $25,000/$50,000

· AssistAmerica Travel Assistance.

PA members and Association fee payers who did not attend the luncheon may obtain a copy by contacting Benefits Fund Chair Paul Halko.

5. PA Scholarship presentation

Alison Doughtie thanked PA members for announcing the scholarship in their classes and encouraging students to apply. She also thanked the following for their work in selecting the scholarship winner: Bob Clarke, Mary Ellen Evans, Anne Ichihana, Ron Miller, George Searles, Sharon Zhone, and George Zook. She then announced the winner of the $1,000 PA scholarship, Stanley Bridgeman, a nursing major with a 4.0 grade point average, who is also a retuning adult student and a single parent. Accepting his scholarship, Bridgeman thanked the PA and expressed special gratitude to PA members Sam Drogo, for getting him through Anatomy and Physiology, and Pat Zawko, his first nursing instructor, for her inspiration and encouragement. He also thanked his guest at the luncheon, fellow nursing student and best friend Larisa Graziano, for her support.

6. Presentation of plaques to recent PA retirees

Recent PA retirees were honored for their combined 189 years of service to MVCC. Honorees Ann Smallen, John Snyder and Tom Maneen were presented with plaques. John Snyder was also thanked for his years as Treasurer of the PA. Plaques will be mailed to those retirees unable to attend: Ivan Smith, Anna Diana and Barbara Echtermann.

7. Adjournment by general consensus.

Respectfully submitted,

Marie Czarnecki, PA Secretary, and Tom Capraro

